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WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS, AND MINUTES
County Executive Craig Buttars, Vice Chair, opened the meeting and welcomed everyone to the historic Academy Conference Center in Brigham and commented on the nice accommodations and buffet luncheon.   Introductions were made and a special welcome was extended to Garden City’s new Mayor Elect Mike Leonhardt and Devon Murphy, who is new to Congressman Rob Bishop’s Office.
Buttars asked if there were any changes or additions to the minutes of the September 27, 2017 Governing Board Meeting. Mayor Tyler Vincent MOVED to approve; Commissioner Bill Cox SECONDED and the minutes were APPROVED unanimously.
EXTERNAL AUDIT REPORT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2017
Fred Burr of Wiggins and Company presented the results of the required annual external audit of all BRAG operations for Fiscal Year 2017 (July 1, 2016 – June 30, 2017).  

The audit is conducted in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States.  Refer to all three reports for details of audit.
Mr. Burr distributed a Single Audit Report, a Management Report, and a Financial Report all for the Year Ended June 30, 2017 to each member of the BRAG Governing Board. 
Mr. Burr stated that the very thorough audit found no deficiencies and there were no negative findings to report on the Single Audit.  Mr. Burr added that a report of no findings was very uncommon in the many public sector audits he has done and complimented the BRAG Board and management. Roger Jones expressed his appreciation to Debbie Lee for her excellent work.

On the Management Report, the only finding was that on one of the Governing Board Meetings sampled, the minutes were not uploaded to the Utah Public Notice Website within the three day time requirement.

Buttars asked for a motion to accept the Bear River Association of Governments External Audit Report by Wiggins and Company for Fiscal Year 2017—year ending June 30, 2017.  Commissioner Bill Cox MOVED to ACCEPT; Commissioner Jeff Scott SECONDED.  The motion PASSED unanimously.

APPROVE QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS REQUIRED BY UTAH STATE AUDITOR

Commissioner Norm Weston made a MOTION to indicate that the governing board had opportunity to review the quarterly financial statements ending September 30, 2017.  It was SECONDED by Council Member Karl Ward and APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.
HOMELESSNESS IN THE TRI-COUNTY AREA

Stefanie Jones, BRAG Homeless Services Manager, presented an overview of the homelessness situation in the tri-county area.  Stefanie stated that we are working hard to avoid the problems that Salt Lake City is having with regards to Homelessness.  Jones attributes this to the Coordinated Entry and Assessments that are used to identify the right services to match the needs of each individual, streamlining the path to stable housing. Every two weeks a meeting is held with representatives from the various agencies in what is called the Continuum of Care.  During the meeting, the situation of each homeless family and individual is discussed to best decide the services needed for their unique situation.  This process has been very beneficial.  

The following are some numbers for the Homeless in the tri-county area.

· 19 families are still homeless – 5 in Box Elder County, 14 in Cache County, 0 in Rich County

· 21 singles are still homeless – 3 in Box Elder County, 18 in Cache County, 0 in Rich County

· 22 families are currently housed on the Rapid Rehousing Program - 6 in Box Elder County, 16 in Cache County

· 1 single individual is currently housed on the Rapid Rehousing Program in Cache County

· In the last two years - 

· 89 homeless families or individuals have exited the program

· 3 now own a home

· 50 are renting and receiving no government subsidy

· 32 are on Section 8 or other housing subsidy

· 0% have returned to homelessness

Stefanie ended her presentation with success stories from three clients.  After her presentation, the following questions and comments were made.

· County Executive Craig Buttars asked how close Cache Valley is to needing a Homeless Shelter.  Stefanie replied that one way Cache Valley could delay the need if apartment owners/managers would be willing to take a chance on renting to the homeless creating a long-term solution.

· Council Member Karl Ward mentioned he had heard on the news that the majority of the homeless issue comes about through addiction.  Stefanie agreed that with many clients, addiction is a factor.

· Commissioner Bill Cox shared his experience with a few homeless individuals who were leaving Salt Lake and Weber counties because they didn’t feel safe there and ended up in Rich County.  These homeless individuals were found outside in the snow near Monte Crisco and then brought into Woodruff.  Officials in Rich County helped the individuals make their way to Wyoming where bus transportation was available.
· Commissioner Jeff Scott commented that Homeless Shelters are places that drug peddlers are often drawn to because that is their audience.

· Commissioner Stan Summers warned to watch for people who move from place to place and “work the system”.  Stefanie commented that priority is always given to those who are most vulnerable based on the assessment and that the focus is on residents who need help before transients. 
CHANGES TO BRAG HOUSING AUTHORITY PAYMENT STANDARDS
BRAG Housing and Human Services Assistant Director, Tricia Fuller, explained that in the Fall, HUD Fair Market Rents are set according to the geographic area and fair market values.  How much contract rent can be and how much assistance can be given are considered when creating the figures.  Each governing board member received a copy of the 2018 Proposed New Payment Standards for each county BRAG serves.  Due to the tight housing market in Box Elder and Cache Counties, staff recommends that 110% of Fair Market Rent be allowed in those two counties, and Rich County stay at 100% of Fair Market Value Rent.  
Fuller asked for approval of the Proposed New Proposed Payment Standards to be effective January 1, 2018.  (See the standards distributed for review.)  Mayor Tyler Vincent made the MOTION to approve; Commissioner Jeff Hadfield SECONDED and the standards were APPROVED by the entire Board including those on the Housing Authority Board of Commissioners:  Mayor Tyler Vincent, Mayor Roger Fridal, Council Member Karl Ward, Mayor Craig Petersen, and Commissioner Norm Weston.
PROGRAM MONITORING REPORT CARD
Roger Jones, BRAG Executive Director, compiled a packet highlighting BRAG’s Program Monitoring Report Card for Fiscal Year 2017. In addition to BRAG’s Annual Audit, each of BRAG’s Programs are monitored closely by funding sources during the year.
· Aging Services is the most intense with ten monitoring visits reviewing the following programs:  Aging Waiver, Alternatives Program, Caregiver Support Program, Long Term Care Ombudsman Program, New Choices Waiver Program, Nutrition & Senior Center Program, Senior Companion Program, State Health Insurance Program, Senior Medicare Patrol Program, and Veteran Directed Home & Community Based Services. A summary with the dates and a list of findings, if any, is included in the packet. All were positive.
· Community & Economic Development has one formal monitoring visit and on-going monitoring based on documents submitted and work completed.  Again, very positive comments and compliments.
· Housing Assistance & Human Services had three formal monitoring visits and on-going monitoring from Denver HUD office through monthly reporting.  Copies of letters from HUD’s Section 8 Management Assessment Program (SEMAP) evaluation congratulating both Logan City Housing Authority (LCHA) and Bear River Housing Authority (BRHA) for both receiving a final score of 100 percent, designating them as High Performers based on outstanding SEMAP Scores is included. Both Housing Authorities are administered by BRAG.
· Housing Rehabilitation & Development had five monitoring visits, two for Single Family Rehabilitation and Homebuyer Assistance, two for Crown at Tremonton Village, and one for Crown Village Apartments.  Very positive comments overall.
· Weatherization was found to be “in compliance” in all areas monitored during their three formal monitoring visits this year.  Copies of some of the numerous cards and letters of appreciation received from Weatherization Clients are also included in the packet.

POPULATION PROJECTIONS FOR THE REGION

Roger Jones shared the 2017 Demographic Summary for the Bear River Region. The population projections were released in July of this year.  (For specific details, see the handout included with the minutes).

The Bear River Region has a July 2017 population of 183,534; Box Elder County 54,885, Cache 126,268, and Rich County 2,381.  It was noted that USU students are not counted into this population count if they live in USU housing; those students are counted in the “home county”.  If the USU students live in off-campus housing, they are counted as part of Cache County’s population. This informative summary breaks down the population by Age Distribution, Race/Ethnicity, Poverty Level, and Unemployment Rate.  It also states Population Projections in ten-year increments up to the year 2060 and a school age (5 to 17) and Older Adult (60 and Older) population projection by county up to year 2065.  These population projections are very helpful for elected officials to prepare for needs such as new schools, senior centers, etc.  Commissioner Jeff Scott, mentioned that in a meeting held in November with Box Elder County School District Superintendent to determine if there is a need to build a new elementary school in Tremonton, that these projections were carefully considered.  Commissioner Scott mentioned that the school age population projections for Box Elder County seemed conservative and weren’t large enough to include migration into the Tremonton area due to expanding business opportunities.
TRIBUTE TO RETIRING BOARD MEMBERS

Mayor John Spuhler 
· Mayor of Garden City for 8 years 

· BRAG Governing Board Member
Mayor Craig Petersen
· Mayor of Logan City for 4 years 

· BRAG Governing Board Member

· BRAG Housing Authority Board of Commissioners

· BRAG Human Services Board Member

· Cache County Council Member for 19 years

Mayor Darrell Simmons
· Mayor of Smithfield City for 8 years 

· BRAG Governing Board Member

· BRAG Human Services Board Member
OTHER BUSINESS
Roger Jones asked the Board to approve the same five check signers as 2017: Deborah Crowther, Jeffrey Kearl, Karen Merkley, Kent Watson, and Roger Jones.  These persons are authorized to sign checks for the Bear River Association of Governments, Bear River Community Services Foundation, Bear River CROWN, CROWN at Tremonton Village, and Tremont Village Apartments.  Two signatures are required on each check.  Commissioner Bill Cox MOVED to approve; Mayor Tyler Vincent SECONDED and APPROVAL was unanimous.

Roger Jones asked the Board to approve contract signing authority for the BRAG Governing Board Chair, BRAG Governing Board Vice-Chair, and BRAG Executive Director. 

Any of the three would be authorized to sign contracts.  Commissioner Norm Weston MOVED to approve the MOTION. Council Member Greg Merrill SECONDED and APPROVAL was unanimous.

Roger Jones suggested that a motion be made to have BRAG’s Governing Board write a letter to UDOT to reiterate their previously voiced position that the five-lane road option for SR 30 from 10th West to SR 23 is the only alternative that adequately addresses long-term safety and capacity needs for this essential northern Utah corridor and that expediting this project is of the highest priority.  Commissioner Jeff Scott made the MOTION for BRAG to send the letter and Mayor Roger Fridal SECONDED. The motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
ADJOURN

The meeting adjourned at 1:30.
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